
Eucharistic Adoration 
 
“I urge priests, religious, and lay people to continue and redouble their efforts to teach the younger 
generation the meaning and the value of Eucharistic adoration and devotion. 
How will young people be able to know the Lord if they are not introduced to the mystery of His 
presence? Like the young Samuel, by learning the words of the prayer of the heart, they will be closer to 
the Lord, who will accompany them in their spiritual and human growth, and in the missionary witness 
which they must give throughout their life.  
All interior life needs silence and intimacy with Christ in order to develop. This gradual familiarity with the 
Lord will enable certain young people to be involved in serving as acolytes and to taking a more active 
part in Mass; for young boys, to be near the altar is also a privileged opportunity to hear Christ’s call to 
follow him more radically in the priestly ministry.” 
Pope John Paul II, 28th May, 1996 
 

Eucharistic adoration is the practice of praying before Jesus in the form of the Eucharistic host. The host 
may be exposed in a special vessel known as a monstrance, or reserved in a tabernacle. (The 
tabernacle is the place where the Eucharistic hosts are kept after the celebration of Mass; it is indicated 
by a light or candle.) 

People pray in all sorts of ways during Eucharistic adoration. Meditative Prayer, Contemplative Prayer 
and silent conversation with Jesus are common practices, as is saying the rosary. Some people sing 
hymns of praise (if they are alone), while others write in a prayer journal or bring sacred reading. But 
Eucharistic adoration can also be as simple just sitting and soaking up God’s love in the presence of 
Jesus. 

► Teach your children about the real presence of Christ in the Eucharist. Catechism of the Catholic 
Church #1373-1381. 

While it is true that we can pray to God anywhere, the Eucharist holds a privileged place in Christian 
worship because in it, Christ is fully present: body and blood, soul and divinity (Catechism #1374). Think 
of it this way: In his love, God wants to be as close to us as possible; this is why he became incarnate—
flesh and blood—in Jesus. But even as he was preparing to leave us in that form, he wanted to continue 
to remain physically, intimately present with us, so he gave us the Eucharist (Catechism #1380). And it is 
through the Eucharist that we become the Body of Christ, the Church, thus continuing his physical 
presence and his mission in the world. 

► Take your children to Mass regularly. The celebration of the Eucharistic liturgy is the “source and 
summit of Christian life” (Catechism #1324); Eucharistic adoration flows from the Mass.  

► Practice reverence for the Eucharist. Genuflect and make the Sign of the Cross before the 
tabernacle in church, and by saying a prayer when you pass a Catholic church. 

► Keep it short. Keep your first visits to the Blessed Sacrament short—say, ten minutes. If Eucharistic 
adoration becomes a regular practice for your family, you can gradually increase the time. 

► Offer aids to prayer. Give your children a rosary, children’s prayer book, or a journal for writing down 
their prayers to Jesus. 

► Teach children that reverence for the Eucharist doesn’t end in the adoration chapel. The 
Eucharist incorporates us into the Body of Christ and strengthens us to continue Jesus’ mission in the 
world, especially among the poor (Catechism #1397). 

Prayer and meditation before our Lord in the Blessed Sacrament are great ways to spend some special 
time with Him. You can ask Him for graces for yourself or for loved ones, reflect on His Word, or just 
keep Him company! And it’s no bother for Jesus. In fact, He very much wants to see you!  
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We Catholics believe that at Mass bread and wine truly become the body, blood, soul and divinity of our 
Lord Jesus Christ, during the Consecration by the priest. The consecrated bread, the Eucharist, in the 
form of wafers we call hosts, becomes what is known as the Blessed Sacrament.  
 
Jesus appears to us at that point in the form of bread and wine. Yet, as we believe following the doctrine 
of what is called the Real Presence, our Lord is as present to us here as He was to his apostles in 
Palestine 2000 years ago!  
 
Note also that, although Our Lord’s blood is given out as wine during Communion, we consider that the 
consecrated Host comprises both our Lord’s Body and blood, as mentioned above. (After all, could He 
be present to us in His body without His blood?)  
 
Those consecrated hosts not used in Holy Communion at Mass are also the Blessed Sacrament and are 
placed in a special box known as the tabernacle to be given out later to the sick or the dying who cannot 
attend Mass.  
 
A host can also be exposed on the altar in what is known as a monstrance, an ornate vessel similar to 
the one shown above, for public worship in what is called Eucharistic adoration. Many churches have 
specific times during the day for adoration of our Lord exposed in the monstrance.  
 
This devotion is also known as the Rite of Eucharistic Exposition and Benediction. It can include homilies 
by a priest, readings from Scripture, hymns such as  O Salutaris Hostia and Tantum Ergo, and time for 
quiet adoration, after which the priest blesses the congregation in a Benediction of the Blessed 
Sacrament, followed by The Divine Praises.  
 
Many people also spend time with Jesus in what we call a “holy hour,” which can include the liturgical 
elements mentioned above. More often it is a time just for silent adoration. A good way to spend an hour 
with our Lord in this manner is to divide your time into 15-minute segments each devoted to meditation in 
a spirit first of adoration, then contrition, thanksgiving, and, finally, supplication. Your time spent with our 
Lord in a Holy Hour can be more important than you imagine. 
 
Some parishes also have what we call Perpetual Adoration, in which our Lord is exposed in the 
monstrance over a longer period of time uninterrupted, as in what is known as a forty-hour devotion, or 
even 24 hours a day, seven days a week.  
 
Many of them, however, no longer provide Perpetual Adoration but rather reserve the Blessed 
Sacrament in an enclosed tabernacle so that people can pray in its presence without the need for 
volunteers to be in constant attendance (as must be the case when the Blessed Sacrament is exposed).  
It is important to point out in this regard that Eucharistic adoration includes our visits to our Lord in the 
Blessed Sacrament in the tabernacle as well as in the monstrance on the altar.  
 
Countless religious, including many saints and popes over the centuries, have extolled the great spiritual 
blessings and benefits we can derive from Eucharistic adoration. Pope John Paul II calling it “a great 
treasure of the Catholic faith” noted that “it nourishes social love” and encouraged all Christians to visit 
Jesus regularly in the Blessed Sacrament as “we are all called to abide in the presence of God.” 
 
Christ calls us, each one of us to visit Him in Eucharistic adoration much as He called His apostles! Our 
Lord said on the cross “I thirst” and, indeed, He expressed to Sr. Josepha Menendez, a Spanish nun in 
the 1920’s, His constant thirst for souls! Jesus is waiting for us in tabernacles all over the world “full of 
pity and of love” as St. Alphonsus Liguori wrote. 
 
Approach Christ, as always, with humility, contrition and love. Make your heart a vessel into which He 
can pour his grace. Unite your troubled heart with His Sacred Heart and ask Him for the wisdom and 
graces you need in difficult situations!  
 
Treat Him as you would one of your closest friends, with love and respect. Feel free to tell Him whatever 
troubles or pleases you (silently or very quietly, Silence is key for concentration in this intimate setting.) 
You can also pray whatever prayers you’d like:  the Rosary, the Anima Christi, An Act of Spiritual 
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Communion, or any number of very good Blessed Sacrament prayers. If you’d prefer, just give our Lord 
your heartfelt thoughts in mediation or reflection. Or, if you’re feeling particularly harried or hurried, you 
can just keep him company!  
 
In addition to a prayer book, you might want to bring along some good spiritual reading or scripture for 
reflection. Keep in mind that, although this should not make you boastful or proud, the more you learn 
about our faith through such reading the deeper your experience with our Lord can be in the reflections 
he can inspire within you through His Spirit.  
 
It might help to bring a notebook to jot down some of these thoughts. The renowned Archbishop Fulton J. 
Sheen and Pope John Paul II both did this. Indeed, Bishop Sheen prepared his homilies in the presence 
of the Blessed Sacrament because, as he put it, “the most brilliant ideas come from meeting God face to 
face.” 
 
Bishop Sheen referred to his daily time spent before the Blessed Sacrament as his “hour of power” for 
spiritual renewal. Don’t feel, however, that you can’t spend shorter periods of time with him, if you’re 
really stressed. Even 10 or 15 minutes with Him can help make a trying day that much easier to bear! 
 
Again, don’t feel like you’re wasting time with our Lord if you haven’t said numerous prayers. Just give 
Him your sincere love and devotion. St. Jean-Marie Vianney, the Cure of Ars once asked one of his 
parishioners who spent hours in adoration of the Blessed Sacrament, “My good father, what do you say 
to our Lord in those long visits you pay Him every day?” “I say nothing to Him,” was the man’s moving 
reply; “I look at Him and He looks at me.”  
 
 


